Transforming the care economy through impact investing case study:

BURN Manufacturing





the-care-economy-knowledge-hub.org



CONTENTS

| FOREWORD | 2 |
|---|--|
| INTRODUCTION | 4 |
| 1 - EXECUTIVE SUMMARY | 6 |
| 2 - ECOSYSTEM | 7 |
| 2.1 Kenya: statistical snapshot 2.2 Context analysis | 7 9 |
| 3 – BUSINESS DEEP DIVE | 12 |
| 3.1 Business headline 3.2 Founder story 3.3 Business model 3.4 BURN Manufacturing's growth story 3.5 People and governance 3.6 Support received to date 3.7 Key business drivers and challenges to growth | 12 15 17 18 19 20 23 |
| 4 - IMPACT DEEP DIVE | 27 |
| 4.1 The impact theory of change of the enterprise4.2 Current impact and measurement practices4.3 Customer's own experiences of the solution | 27 29 30 |
| 5 – LOOK FORWARD | 42 |
| 5.1 Growth and sustainability plans 5.2 Ask of investors and stakeholders 5.3 Lessons learned 5.4 Recommendations for policymakers and investors | 42 43 43 44 |
| ENDNOTES | 46 |



FOREWORD

Vital for our society to function, the care economy – domestic work and caring for children, elderly people, and people with disabilities – as it is now, operates as one of the most pervasive structural barriers to women's economic autonomy and gender equality.

Across the world care work is mostly done by women and girls, who perform three-quarters of unpaid care work. Representing more than 11 percent of total global employment, paid care work is also a significant source of employment, particularly for women. However, these jobs are poorly paid, in positions that fall outside of formal employment structures, and insecure due to ingrained gender and racial biases and the work's perceived value. The precariousness of paid care work and the unequal distribution of unpaid care work restricts women's time and mobility, as well as their equal participation in social, economic, and political life. And this dynamic is unlikely to change without collective action. The climate crisis is increasing the demand for care and domestic work globally, while the COVID-19 pandemic generated a care crisis that exacerbated pre-existing gender inequalities.

Both formal structures and informal structures (norms) hold care economy inequalities in place. Gendered norms also shape national policies on how care work is recognized and valued, and how the responsibilities between families, governments, and the private sector are distributed.



Erin Tansey



Catherine Cax

While public investment and policies must be at the core of the solution, a renewed role for the private sector is crucial. Announced as a <u>commitment at the Generation Equality</u> <u>Forum</u>, in 2021 Canada's International Development Research Centre (IDRC) and the Open Society Foundation's impact investment arm, the Soros Economic Development Fund (SEDF), launched an <u>action-oriented research initiative to help Transform the Care</u> <u>Economy through Impact Investing</u> (TCEII). Through this partnership, IDRC continues to build on its commitment to transform the care economy and mobilize finance for gender equality.



Since its launch, a global consortium of partners has built an <u>extensive knowledge and</u> <u>evidence base</u> to mobilize capital and impact investment to address the care economy's challenges in emerging markets. The program is now launching a collection of 20 case studies on care economy social innovations and impactful businesses, which complements 59 business profiles and mapping of 165 market-based solutions operating in emerging markets in Latin America, Africa, and Asia. The <u>TCEII program</u> also involves care-economy businesses incubation and acceleration, research on regulatory frameworks and policies, awareness raising, and industry policy dialogues.

As we witness growing momentum and understanding of the urgency of addressing the care crisis, we hope these case studies on pioneering companies will help advance concrete strategies to move from awareness to action. These case studies help to demonstrate viable and impactful business models, ranging from building social security infrastructure to labor-saving products and services. They offer a unique and nuanced understanding of the businesses' theories of change and impact journeys. The case studies also help to share the lessons these innovators have learned on their pathways to scale, and it is our hope that they will attract more capital into the care economy for deepened impact.

We invite you to read this collection of case studies and engage with them, and the other resources and tools developed by the TCEII program, to mobilize investment into the care economy.

Together we can advance <u>towards a care society</u> where social innovation, entrepreneurship, and investment can be part of the solution for economic justice globally.

ورمعارع

Erin Tansey

Sustainable and Inclusive Economies Director International Development Research Council

Catherine Cax

Managing Director, Investments Soros Economic Development Fund



INTRODUCTION

The care economy consists of paid and unpaid labor and services that support caregiving in all its forms. In Africa, Asia, and Latin America, women spend between 3 to 5 times as many hours on unpaid care and domestic work as men. This represents 80% of a household's total hours devoted to unpaid care work.

Care economy enterprises can help recognize, redistribute, reduce, and reward – also known as the 4 Rs – unpaid and paid care and domestic work in the following ways:



Recognize: Initiatives that increase visibility and recognition of paid and unpaid care and domestic activity as "productive" work that creates real value and contributes to economies and societies.



Redistribute: Services and initiatives that redistribute care work from individuals to public and private sector entities, and redistribute care and domestic work within the household.



Reduce: Products and initiatives that reduce the time spent on and burden of unpaid care and domestic work.



Reward: Products, services, and initiatives that ensure that care and domestic workers are paid fairly and have professional growth potential. This provides them with financial reward and security.

The Care Economy Knowledge Hub – the research pillar of the Transforming the Care Economy Through Impact Investing Program – aims to address the knowledge gap around care businesses by showcasing various business models and creating a resource base for relevant stakeholders. It also aims to raise awareness and increase knowledge of the state of impact-driven care economy business models and attract a broad range of funders to invest in care economy solutions by showcasing opportunities.

A curated set of 20 business case studies, of which this case study is one, has been researched and written between October 2021 and January 2024. The case study businesses were selected out of a set of 165 businesses that were mapped between October 2021 and August 2022, and then a further 59 that were profiled between September 2022 and May 2023. They present a wide variety of different ways in which care work can be recognized, rewarded, reduced, and redistributed, from different sectors and different geographies, from different stages of the growth journey and different business models, from different products and services, and different impact pathways. Each case study was



written based on extensive desk-based research, including a literature review; a review of key business documents; a series of deep conversations with founders, CEOs, and key staff; and impact-focused qualitative research with 8 – 15 consumers of business products and services.

Each case study starts with a 1-page executive summary that provides "at a glance" information on the business and Section 1 provides an introduction. Section 2 describes the ecosystem within which the business operates. The business deep dive can be found in Section 3. Section 4 presents an impact deep-dive, including customers' own experiences of the care economy solution, and a unique set of qualitative impact data. Section 5 outlines the business's future plans in their look forward.

Shifting attention towards and investment in the care economy is one of the single most important actions that policy makers, investors, and community leaders can take to achieve gender, racial, and climate justice. We hope that these case studies contribute to the much-needed transformation in our economic and social systems.

Jebecca adden

Rebecca Calder Principal Investigator, Transforming the Care Economy Through Impact Investing Co-Founder and Co-CEO, Kore Global

This project is supported by Canada's International Development Research Center, in partnership with the Soros Economic Development Fund at the Open Society Foundations. Building on their track record and commitment to transforming the care economy and mobilizing finance for gender equality, they are jointly supporting this action research program to help transform the care economy through impact focused business and investment. This case study is a joint research product, developed by a consortium led by Kore Global, including Intellecap, Core Woman, Busara, Sagana, and Volta Capital. Copy editing and graphic design were done by Big Blue Communications.

This particular case study should be cited as follows:

Intellecap, Busara Center for Behavioral Economics, Kore Global. (2024). *Transforming the care economy through impact investing: BURN Manufacturing case study*. Kore Global, International Development Research Centre, and Soros Economic Development Fund.



1 - EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

BURN Manufacturing is a Kenyan for-profit enterprise that designs, manufactures, and distributes fuel-efficient cooking appliances. BURN's products reduce indoor pollution, household energy consumption, and expenditure for its customers and, as a result also reduce deforestation. The products reduce the burden of unpaid care work (mostly undertaken by women and girls), as they spend less time on sourcing firewood and cooking activities. Since its inception, the company has sold over 4.3 million stoves and saved households an estimated US\$819 million in fuel costs. Further, since 2013, it has created over 2,500 indirect jobs via its production, supply chain, distribution networks, and retail points. In 2022, BURN Manufacturing generated US\$27.9 million in revenue. It has 2,700 employees, 43% of whom are women. The company is seeking debt of US\$25 million, equity of US\$25 million, and carbon project finance of US\$100 million.



BURN Manufacturing at a glance

| Established | 2011 |
|--------------------------|---|
| Country of operations | Kenya |
| Offerings | Designs, manufactures, and distributes fuel and time-efficient cookstoves through distributors, supermarkets, micro-finance institutions, and authorized retailers. The company also sells carbon credits to corporations, institutions, and individuals. |
| Reach | Produced and distributed 4.3 million clean cookstoves to over 24 million people (since inception). |
| Staff | 534 full-time employees |
| Revenue | US\$27.9 million (2022) ¹ |
| Investment to date | Not provided by the enterprise |
| Leadership | Peter Scott, Founder and CEO |
| Website | https://BURNstoves.com/ |



2 - ECOSYSTEM

2.1 Kenya: statistical snapshot

| | Total population (World Bank, 2021): 53 million |
|----------------------------|---|
| | Female population (World Bank, 2021): 50.3% of total population i.e., 26 million |
| | Urban & rural population (World Bank, 2020): Urban (28%) Rural (72%) |
| Demographic information | Population in different age segments (% of total population) (World Bank, 2020) 0-14 years: 38% 15-64 years: 59% 65 and above: 3% |
| | Proportion of daily time spent on unpaid domestic and care work in urban areas (<u>Oxfam</u>, 2021) Women and girls: 5 hours Men: 1 hour |
| Rectified and the second | Proportion of daily time spent on unpaid domestic and care work in rural areas (<u>Global Center</u> for Gender Equality, 2022) |
| Unpaid care work | • Household surveys in 2004-2006 in rural Kenya show that women devote nearly 6 times as many hours as men to cleaning the house, preparing meals, fetching water, and collecting firewood. |
| | Literacy level (<u>Clobal Gender Gap Report</u> , 2021) |
| | • Females (78.2%) Males (85%) |
| | Poverty (<u>Statista</u> , 2022) |
| | against the global poverty rate of 8.9%. In 2022, 7.8 million Kenyans in extreme poverty lived in rural areas, while 1.1 million lived in urban areas. |
| | Formal & informal employment (<u>Statista</u> , 2021) |
| Social & economic | • Out of 18.3 million people employed in Kenya, 15.3 million people worked in the informal sector, and 3.1 million worked in the formal sector. |
| | Gender-based violence (Kenya-Demographic and Health Survey, 2014) 45% of women aged 15-49 have experienced physical violence since age 15. |
| | Gender-based violence (UN Women <u>Kenya</u> , 2014) • 40.7% of ever-partnered women aged 15–49 experienced intimate partner physical |
| | and/or sexual violence at least once in their lifetime. |



Labor force participation (% of total labor force) (World Bank, 2021)

• Women: 49.6% | Male: 77%

Unemployment (World Bank, 2021)

- Total: 5.6%
- Women: 5.9% | Male 5.3%

Women entrepreneurship

- Licensed MSME ownership: (<u>Kenya National Bureau of Statistics</u>, 2016) Females (32.1%) | Males (47.7%)
- Unlicensed MSME ownership (<u>Kenya National Bureau of Statistics</u>, 2016): Females (61%) | Males (31.7%)
- Firms with female majority ownership, % of firms: (<u>Clobal Gender Gap Report</u>, 2021) 47.5%
- Firms with female top managers, % of total firms: (<u>Clobal Gender Gap Report</u>, 2021) 18.1%

Gender gap index score (Clobal Gender Gap Report, 2022)

• Total: 0.73 (0=unequal, 1=equal)

Financial inclusion (Central Bank of Kenya, 2019)

• 33.7% of women have bank accounts.

Women's work, labor, and entrepreneurship



2.2 Context analysis

Macro context in Kenya

Kenya is one of the fastest growing economies in the African continent. With a gross domestic product (GDP) of US\$113.4 million, the country is classified as a lower-middle income country.² Although economic growth slowed as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, real GDP is estimated to have grown by 5% in 2023, as compared to 4.8% in 2022.³ Agriculture is key to Kenya's economy, contributing 22% to its GDP⁴ and generating 54% of total employment.⁵ Approximately 72% of the Kenyan population (estimated 39 million)⁶ lives in rural areas. Kenya, especially rural Kenya, has high levels of poverty and illiteracy. More than 8.9 million Kenyans live in extreme poverty, and an estimated 3.5 million Kenyans face acute food insecurity.⁷ Of the extremely poor, nearly 7.7 million live in rural areas and lack access to basic services (water, sanitation, and electricity).⁸ More women than men live in extreme poverty (18% of the total female population compared to 16% of the total male population), and almost 80% live below or near the poverty line.⁹ Kenya's rural areas are characterized by the large number of households headed by women (36%) i.e., single mothers, widowed women, divorced women, or women whose husbands are working away from home.¹⁰

In 2020, 62.7% of rural areas had access to electricity.¹¹ However, over 90% of the rural population and 75% of all Kenyan households still cook over traditional cookstoves using wood or charcoal as fuel, because they are easily available and affordable compared to alternatives.¹² These traditional stoves consume a large amount of fuel, contribute to deforestation and lead to increased health costs for households.¹³ WHO data suggests that smoke and indoor pollution have resulted in an estimated 23,000 deaths in Kenya in 2020 alone.¹⁴



Care economy context

While women all over the globe bear disproportionate responsibility for unpaid care work, this workload is far more time consuming and difficult to undertake while living in poverty, conditions in which most African women live.¹⁵ In urban Kenya, on average, women and girls spend nearly 5 hours per day on domestic care activities, compared to only 1 hour for men.¹⁶ In rural areas, unpaid domestic work is even more laborious and time consuming due to limited access to public services and labor-saving technologies.¹⁷

Most households in Kenya use inefficient biomass-based traditional cookstoves for cooking.¹⁸ These cooking methods result in longer cooking times, with women spending more than 4 hours cooking every day.¹⁹ Moreover, these appliances cause smoke and indoor pollution, resulting in respiratory diseases (stemming from partially combusted firewood), the thirdhighest cause of premature deaths in Kenya.²⁰ In addition, kerosene used in cooking causes burns and poisonings, particularly for women and children (40-60% of pediatric poisoning cases in Kenya are due to kerosene).²¹ The use of firewood as fuel also increases the risk of gender-based violence for women and girls, as they typically gather firewood in secluded spots like bushes and forests where they are vulnerable to attacks.²²

Lack of access to clean cooking technologies also impacts other aspects of women's empowerment. A regional (long-term) analysis shows that enhanced time efficiency leads to greater

possibilities of women participating in the workforce.²³ A study by Oxfam also shows that access to time and laborsaving equipment such as fuel-efficient stoves and solar lamps make unpaid care tasks less time-consuming and tedious.²⁴ However, the adoption of labor-saving technologies is limited because of a lack of awareness of their benefits, high costs, prevalence of traditional practices and beliefs, and lack of after-sales services for these technologies. In Kenya, most lowincome households do not have the financial capacity required to procure energy-efficient technologies, laborsaving equipment, or get a grid connection and LPG cylinder.²⁵

Market opportunity

Kenya is considered a pioneer in cookstove adoption in East Africa, due to its private-sector-led growth and the country's business-friendly policies and regulations.²⁶ Cookstove adoption has been accelerated by innovative business models utilizing pay-as-you-go, mobile money, and last-mile distribution. There has also been a rise in off-grid solar companies and microfinance institutions acting as distributors of cookstoves and other cooking solutions.²⁷ The country stands out as having the most enabling market environment for improved cookstoves in the region, with clean cooking technologies being promoted by many government agencies, development partners, community NGOs. and organizations since the early 1980s.²⁸

Kenya also has a favorable ecosystem that bolsters technology adoption. For the last



30 years, the improved cookstove stoves (ICS) sector has grown in Kenya, with the uptake of entry-level ICS estimated between 1.5 to 3.1 million cookstoves.²⁹ In addition, regulatory measures such as eliminating 16% VAT on efficient biomass stoves. increasing kerosene costs. reducing import duties on fuel-efficient stoves from 25% to 10%, and removing excise duty on ethanol for cooking and heating have worked in tandem with the favorable market to create а environment ³⁰

The existence of a relatively large consumer segment that currently uses traditional fuel sources (wood, charcoal, and kerosene) creates a substantial

potential market for cleaner fuels such as LPG for 14.5 million Kenyans.³¹ For instance, it is estimated that LPG's potential market consists of nearly 14.5 million Kenyans and demand for LPG for cooking has steadily risen, from 740 barrels a day in the early 1980s to about 9,990 barrels a day in 2021.³² This growth has been supported by rising urbanization and programs such as the National Oil corporation's 'Gas Yetu Mwananchi Project', which provides low-income households with subsidies for purchasing LPG stoves as well as 6 kilograms of LPG cylinders at a discounted price.³³ Based on an estimated average annual growth of 14%, Kenya is expected to have 70% LPG penetration by 2030.



3 - BUSINESS DEEP DIVE

3.1 Business headline

BURN Manufacturing (BURN) is a for-profit enterprise that designs, manufactures, and distributes wood, charcoal, LPG and electric cookstoves – which are more time-efficient and thermally efficient than traditional cookstoves – to low-income families across Africa. BURN cookstove's design cuts fuel consumption by more than half and reduces expenditure on cooking for poor urban households and rural households. Reduced emissions, as well as the use of cleaner fuels, also reduce health risks and associated costs. BURN's stoves are made in a modern, manufacturing facility that is capable of making 1 stove every minute. These stoves are sold through online retailers, physical supermarkets, microfinance institutions (MFIs), and social distributors. BURN also provides delivery and after-sales services, including repair, warranty (for up to 1 year) and replacement. The company manufactures 4 types of cooking stoves for domestic use, and charcoal stoves (known as the Jikokoa Pro) for large businesses such as restaurants, hotels, and charcoal.

In 2023, BURN introduced 2 new products as part of its tech-enabled electric cooking (ecooking) suite across Kenya. These e-cooking products (the ECOA Electric Induction Cooker and the ECOA Electric Pressure Cooker) are Africa's first locally designed and assembled modern e-cooking products. Both products include Internet of Things (IoT) sensors, which enable the enterprise to effectively provide end-to-end customer service, and monitor realtime energy consumption. These products offer households a more cost-effective and sustainable cooking solution. BURN's electric induction cooker is sold with induction-ready cookware, which includes a pot (6-liter and 8-liter variants) and a frying pan manufactured at BURN's manufacturing facilities in Kenya. These products are being introduced in markets that have high levels of urban grid connectivity and where electric cooking is cheaper than charcoal so that households can easily make the transition to clean fuels. Within such markets, these products are being made available to low-income, grid-connected households in urban and rural areas as well as to small-scale restaurants. Moreover, BURN and Modern Cooking Facility Africa (MCFA) have entered into a strategic partnership in 2023 to provide 456,000 clean cooking appliances, mostly in the form of its e-cooking range, across the Democratic Republic of Congo, Kenya, Mozambique, Tanzania, and Zambia by 2027. The partnership is expected to benefit 2.8 million people and create 2,200 jobs.³⁴

BURN's value proposition is that it provides affordable and accessible clean cooking options for low-income households. BURN has partnered with MFIs and credit cooperative societies to provide financing to make cookstoves more affordable for its customers. It also sells carbon credits to subsidize the cost of its cookstoves, making stoves that cost upwards of US\$40 available for US\$3-US\$5 to its customers.³⁵ BURN has also introduced an innovative



pay-as-you-cook financing model for its electric stoves, so that customers can buy their cookstoves through a small upfront payment, followed by weekly installments using their mobile phones. It typically takes customers about a year to reach full ownership, after which they can save around US\$3 each week on fuel (which eventually adds up to a 50% reduction in household fuel costs per year) and reduce their annual CO2 emissions by up to 5 tons. A key reason for the popularity of BURN's products is that its products are designed to take consumer feedback into account. BURN's first product, the Jikokoa stove, was designed with inputs from Kenyan women, and its subsequent product iterations have incorporated feedback on design, color, and packaging from users.

BURN leverages carbon financing, and in 2022 entered into a partnership with Carbon Neutral Royalty (CNR), under which CNR will finance BURN's manufacturing and distribution in exchange for a share of the carbon credits generated through the production of cookstoves.³⁶ The availability of carbon financing has enabled the enterprise to scale significantly, by expanding manufacturing capacity and reducing the price of its stoves. BURN's carbon projects are verified under Gold Standard's new metered methodology, which includes the live tracking of stove usage to ensure that high-integrity carbon credits are delivered. BURN projects have issued 4 million credits to date. BURN is one of the only carbon project developers in Africa that covers the full carbon value chain, from project design and in-house monitoring to credit issuance. In addition, BURN's stoves have been independently verified as the most fuel-efficient natural-draft biomass stoves in the world, according to an independent study conducted by UC Berkeley and the University of Chicago.³⁷ As Africa's only vertically integrated modern cookstove facility in Africa, BURN undertakes every step from product conceptualization to delivery, in-house, and has won multiple awards (such as the Bloomberg New Energy Finance Award, Swiss Energy and Climate Summit award, Ashden Clean Energy for Women and Girls Award, Global LEAP Affordability award) for its innovation and environmental and social impact.

BURN has established several partnerships with distributors, and it continues to expand its database every year. One such innovative partnership has been with M-Kopa Solar, a company that sells home solar power systems for household lighting and charging needs (including radios and televisions). Under M-Kopa's payment model, customers can opt to pay 40 cents a day for a year to buy a solar power system that typically costs US\$200. M-Kopa uses power as collateral to encourage customers to make their payments on time, such that if customers do not make timely payments, the power system shuts down automatically. Once payments for the solar power system are completed, M-Kopa offers customers the option to continue paying 40 cents a day to also buy a Jikokoa stove. This partnership with M-Kopa has been very successful for both companies.

BURN also collaborates with the local community and stakeholders to ensure the successful adoption of its clean cooking solutions. User education is a key focus and the enterprise's field agents create consumer awareness of the benefits of clean cooking and demonstrate the advantages of BURN stoves in local markets. Interested customers are then signed up



and the stoves are delivered to them. Throughout the process, BURN maintains regular touchpoints with the users through community activators who organize events to engage with the community.



BURN Manufacturing's journey³⁸

• Introduced 2 new products: the ECOA Electric Induction Cooker and the ECOA Electric Pressure Cooker.

• Commenced the use of carbon credits to subsidize costs and increase product distribution.

• Modern Cooking Facility for Africa (MCFA) partnered with BURN, providing EUR10 million in results-based financing to expand access to clean cookstoves in the Democratic Republic of Congo, Kenya, Mozambique, Tanzania, and Zambia.



3.2 Founder story

BURN Manufacturing was founded by Peter Scott in 2010. Peter studied history at the University of British Columbia between 1986 and 1990. After finishing his studies, Peter traveled through the Democratic Republic of Congo and witnessed widespread deforestation caused largely by the demand for wood for charcoal production. Devastated by the extent of destruction he saw, Peter dedicated himself to reducing deforestation in Africa. In 1997, Peter undertook a Diploma in Stove Design and began specializing in designing fuel-efficient cookstoves. He then went on to work as a biomass energy consultant for 6 years, and eventually set up his own firm, BURN Design Lab, to design fuelefficient cookstoves, in 2010. Soon after, in 2011, Peter set up a sister company for producing cookstoves, BURN Manufacturing. He partnered with accomplished designers and engineers who were committed to designing fuel-efficient cookstoves to end deforestation and reduce health risks for communities that relied on firewood and charcoal for cooking. In 2012, BURN Design Lab received a US\$120,000 grant from the Washington Global Health Foundation to design a low-priced cookstove. Eventually, in 2013, BURN's flagship Cookstove, the Jikokoa, or the 'saving stove,' that consumed 50% less charcoal than traditional cookstoves, was born out of these efforts. Initially, BURN imported parts from China and assembled the cookstoves in Kenya. However, with US\$1 million in financing from General Electric and a US\$3 million loan from the Overseas Private Investment Corp (OPIC), a US-based development finance institution (now replaced by the United States Development Finance Corporation), Peter was able to set up a full-fledged manufacturing facility in Kenya. At this time the cost of a BURN stove was approximately US\$40.39

Recognizing that its primary customers were women and that one of the largest barriers for them to purchase its cookstove was the upfront payment required, BURN began targeting 'chamas,' informal community-based financial groups typically run by women. The enterprise believed that targeting chamas could potentially lead it to new customers through informal networks. BURN set up several financing mechanisms for women in chamas to purchase its stoves. Women could access credit through the chamas, through BURN, or through third-party mobile credit. The enterprise initially reached out to chama members over a call, but realized this was ineffective in generating interest and started sending sales agents to pitch its products in person. Typically, 45% of women purchased stoves on chama credit and 55% on credit through BURN, with virtually no takers for mobile credit given the high rates of interest. However, there were several challenges to accessing customers through chamas. Sales agents had to travel long distances, multiple times to meet groups, deliver products and collect payments. Further, there were long lead times, often several months, between a sales pitch and the eventual purchase of stoves by chama members. Despite this, chamas played a significant role in BURN's growth, as they would often connect the enterprise to other chamas, or lead to a large number of purchases. Although BURN had originally planned to recruit volunteer 'ambassadors' from within



chamas to act as sales agents, it realized that many women did not stay engaged or did not have the skills necessary to market its products.

BURN also began identifying 'super consumers' and trained them in small business entrepreneurship to act as 'Champions' for the enterprise, marketing its stoves within their communities. These champions were effective in connecting with potential customers, as they came from the same community and earned a commission from the sale of BURN's cookstoves. However, sales through such champions declined once they had exhausted their networks. Eventually, BURN began focusing on marketing largely through sales agents employed full-time by the company. These agents train and support distribution partners and pitch to new customer segments.

Through its various marketing efforts, BURN Manufacturing realized that affordability was a key challenge to growth and consumers were only willing to pay about US\$12 or less for the more fuel-efficient BURN cookstoves. BURN was able to leverage funding as well as manufacturing advancements to bring down the cost of the stove to \$10 for its consumers. Since 2022, BURN has focused on participating in voluntary carbon markets and uses the carbon offsets generated through the use of its stove to obtain carbon financing (US\$37 million in 2022), which it utilizes to further subsidize the cost of the stove such that customers can buy fuel-efficient cookstoves for as little as US\$3-US\$5. In 2023, BURN also set up a second manufacturing facility in Kenya expanding its production capacity to 400,000 stoves a month.

"

I've always been concerned about the state of the planet, so it wasn't a total curveball, but I've wholeheartedly dedicated my life to saving forests in Africa ever since, and it wasn't until 1997 that I realized I could do that with cookstoves.

Peter Scott, Founder & CEO, BURN Manufacturing.⁴⁰

,,



3.3 Business model





| | BURN has also always focused on customer needs. Thus, it started by introducing more efficient charcoal and woodstoves, keeping in mind the availability of fuel and existing customer habits, instead of trying to drastically alter customer behavior by offering them stoves that used special fuel. This approach has enabled them to steadily acquire consumers and create sustainable change in consumer habits. ⁴⁶ |
|--------------------------------|---|
| Channels & key partnerships | BURN has established partnerships with other clean cooking providers in addition to its own projects in 10 countries (including Nigeria, Senegal, Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana, the Democratic Republic of Congo, Uganda, Kenya, Mozambique, and Somalia). These partnerships involve supplying high-quality stainless-steel stoves to other project developers, who then distribute them in various countries in Africa and Southeast Asia. |
| Customer relationship | BURN provides delivery and after-sales customer support, including repair and replacement. Typical warranties cover customers for up to 1 year. Moreover, BURN maintains close ties with the local community to ensure the successful adaptation of its cookstoves. Field agents demonstrate the benefits of clean cooking in local markets and act as touchpoints for consumers. |
| <u>s</u> | Cookstoves: Although it costs US\$24-US\$76 to manufacture a BURN stove, the enterprise subsidizes this cost through the sale of carbon credits, making its cookstoves available to customers at the price of US\$3-US\$5. |
| Pricing and payment methods | Carbon credits: Individuals can make a 1-time purchase for US\$30 for 1 carbon credit which equals 1 ton of avoided CO2 emissions or opt for subscription plans that are billed monthly. |
| Revenue streams | As of 2021, 61% of BURN's revenue comes from the sale of cookstoves, stove accessories, and stove distribution fees. 39% is from the sale of carbon credits. BURN also receives grants and donor funding. |
| S Cost structure | As of 2021, 48% of BURN's cost is spent on sales and marketing. BURN spends another 30% on general and administrative expenses. The cost of research and development is an estimated 21%. The enterprise spends only 1% on Cost of Goods Sold (COGS) required to purchase raw materials. |

3.4 BURN Manufacturing's growth story

3.4.1 Revenue growth:

BURN Manufacturing's revenues have grown at a CAGR of 56.4% from 2019 to 2022. Although the enterprise had anticipated a reduction in revenue due to the COVID-19-related restrictions, revenues increased in 2020. Moreover, revenues increased exponentially in 2022 as a result of capacity expansion as well as the enterprise's participation in carbon markets.





3.5 People and governance

| 2X Criteria ⁴⁷ | Climate and Gender Justice ⁴⁸ |
|---|--|
| 20% of senior management are women. 29% of board members are women. 34% of full-time employees are women. Initiatives in place to specifically advance women in the workplace. Products or services specifically benefit women. Approximately 90% of customers are female. | To a large extent, the company provides affordable clean energy and fuel solutions to low-income households (urban or rural), which improves women's health outcomes and economic participation. To a large extent, the company has improved access to affordable and reliable clean energy, which has reduced women's care responsibilities and freed up time for leisure, education, and economic activities. |
| Burn Manufacturing is a gender-intentional business. ⁴⁹ | BURN Manufacturing is a gender-transformative business. ⁵⁰ |

As of 2021, BURN Manufacturing has 534 full-time employees, 399 contracted employees, and 1,681 casual employees (across 8 countries in Africa). BURN has a 35-member product development team, which is continually working towards improving the efficiency of the cookstoves as well as launching new products. Currently, 34% of full-time employees, 27% of contracted employees, and 46% of casual employees are women. BURN's current management team consists of 23 team members, including 5 women. BURN's board consists of 7 members, 2 of whom are women.



During its initial years of operation, the enterprise faced several challenges in attracting the right talent. It realized that instead of focusing on hiring a lot of people to increase the number of units manufactured, it is more important to invest time and money in setting up a proper human resources department and in training staff to ensure that its products are of high quality. Thus, BURN's management team focused on finding production leads with manufacturing experience and training them to become middle managers. It also paid a lot of attention to quality control checks. BURN also devised a system of incentivizing assembly line teams, based not just on the quantity of products, but also on quality, safety, and tidiness to ensure compliance with its standards.

BURN's CEO is committed to gender representation throughout the enterprise, which has resulted in a gender-friendly work ethos across the company. Moreover, the management is committed to changing stereotypes around the types of jobs women can and cannot do and encourages women to opt for technical positions. As a result, its production factory has an almost equal number of men and women employees. This emphasis on creating equal opportunities for men and women further attracts women and men and demonstrates that women can be effective in technical positions.⁵¹ BURN encourages internal promotions, supporting employees who demonstrate dedication and a strong work ethic to grow within the enterprise. Higher-level employees train and support their subordinates creating a culture of mentorship across all functions.

The enterprise has instituted 90-day maternity leave and 2-week paternity leave. Further, new mothers can opt to work for half days for 1 month upon returning to work. The enterprise also regularly conducts training on sexual harassment, has a secure reporting mechanism, and has a well-established no-tolerance stance towards sexual harassment.

3.6 Support received to date

| Financial | |
|---|--|
| BURN has received the following investments and grants: | |
| Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC) | BURN has received a US\$3 million loan from the United States Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC) and US\$1 million financing from General Electric (GE). ⁵² This enabled BURN to set up Phase I (assembly facility) of the full manufacturing unit in Kenya in 2014. |
| Unilever and Acumen | In 2015, BURN received US\$800,000 from Unilever and Acumen. ⁵³ This enabled BURN to bring their wood-burning cook stove, the Kuniokoa, to smallholder and plantation workers in tea estates in Kenya and Tanzania. Acumen subsequently made follow-on investments in the enterprise in |



| | 2019 and 2022. ⁵⁴ The Acumen funding helped the enterprise reach its short- term target of 10,000 stoves per month in 2016 and its long-term goal of providing 3.7 million cookstoves to families by 2023. |
|--|--|
| Yunus Social Business | In 2019, BURN received an undisclosed amount of funding from Yunus Social Business. The funding enabled raw material purchases and enabled BURN to double its sales and production in 3 months. |
| Bettervest GmbH | In 2021, BURN raised US\$100,000 in debt financing from Bettervest GmbH through a crowdfunding campaign. The funds are intended to contribute 7.3% to achieving the enterprise's goal of selling 20 million energy-efficient cookstoves by 2027. |
| Development Innovation Ventures | In 2022, BURN received a grant of US\$2.1 million from Development Innovation Ventures to expand its operations in Ghana and Nigeria and reach 6 million people. ⁵⁵ |
| Spark+ Africa Fund | In 2022, BURN received US\$4 million in the form of long-term quasi-equity instruments from Spark+ Africa Fund. ⁵⁶ The purpose of the investment was to increase the capacity of BURN's manufacturing facility in Nairobi and finance the expansion of its business in new markets, including Somalia, Ghana, Nigeria, Mozambique, and the Democratic Republic of Congo. |
| Carbon Neutral Royalty Ltd. (CNR) | In 2022, BURN entered into a strategic partnership with Carbon Neutral Royalty Ltd. (CNR), a financing provider for high-integrity carbon projects. Under the agreement, CNR is financing BURN's global cookstove manufacturing and distribution operations in exchange for a share of carbon credits from produced cookstoves. This joint venture financed BURN's expansion plans and allowed it to enter Tanzania, Uganda, Zambia, the Democratic Republic of Congo, Nigeria, and Ghana in 2022. |
| USAID's Development Innovation Ventures and Innovate UK's Energy Catalyst | In 2023, BURN received US\$7 million from USAID's Development Innovation Ventures and Innovate UK's Energy Catalyst (funded through the Foreign Commonwealth and Development Offices Transforming Energy Access Programme). This funding helped the enterprise introduce 2 new e-cooking devices. |



Modern Cooking Facility for Africa (MCFA) In 2023, BURN entered into a strategic partnership with Modern Cooking Facility for Africa (MCFA) to provide access to affordable, high-quality electric cooking devices in 5 Sub-Saharan African countries. MCFA will provide up to EUR10 million of results-based financing until 2027 to expand access to electric cooking products in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Kenya, Mozambique, Tanzania, and Zambia. MCFA financing will mobilize a further EUR10 million in additional co-financing. This funding will help BURN grow its operational presence across the 5 targeted markets. By 2027, the partnership will reach 2.28 million beneficiaries and create up to 2,200 jobs. BURN and MCFA will also explore the potential for electric carbon credits to support sustainable development.

Non-financial

The enterprise has received support from the following institutions:

| Clobal Alliance for Clean Cookstoves and The Energy and Environment Partnership Programme (EEP) | BURN has received support from the Global Alliance for Clean Cookstoves and The Energy and Environment Partnership Programme (EEP) to create a state-of-the-art manufacturing facility for its Jikokoa cookstoves. |
|--|---|
| The Clean Cooking Alliance Venture Catalyst | BURN is a portfolio member of The Clean Cooking Alliance Venture Catalyst. The enterprise has received extensive support in various areas, such as industrial development, promoting gender diversity through women empowerment, building research, evidence and learning capabilities, developing systems strategy advocacy, and improving communication. |
| The Ashden Clean Energy for Women and Girls Award | In 2015, BURN was recognized with the Ashden Clean Energy for Women and Girls Award. The enterprise won the award for its accomplishments in improving the health and economic livelihoods of girls and women by promoting the widespread adoption of more efficient cookstoves in Kenya. |
| Bloomberg New Energy Finance Award | In 2018, the enterprise received recognition from the Bloomberg New Energy Finance Award for being the world's leader in clean energy solutions. |



| SwissECS Award | In 2018, BURN's pitch won the Swiss Energy and Climate Summit award (SwissECS Award) at Switzerland's leading conference for energy and climate issues. |
|------------------------------|---|
| Affordability Prize Award | In 2020, the enterprise won the Affordability Prize Award in the Global LEAP Awards Electric Pressure Cooker Competition for the ECOA cookstove. |
| Yunus Social Business | The enterprise has received support from Yunus Social Business which conducted an impact performance study of BURN's Kuniokoa wood stove. |

3.7 Key business drivers and challenges to growth

| | Key business drivers |
|-----------|--|
| | |
| Ecosystem | Customer uptake of products: The enterprise has observed that rural households have a strong desire to improve their living conditions. If there are products and services that can improve lives, rural households are willing to adopt them, provided such products and services are aligned to their circumstances and requirements. BURN's cookstoves are seen as an aspirational product by customers. Customers view them as an enabler of social mobility that they are proud of using. Further, as both BURN's staff and customers comprise people who are most vulnerable to climate change (as they experience firsthand the effects of climate change such as shifts in weather patterns and crop failures), it is relatively easy to convince them to switch to fuel-efficient stoves or alternative fuels, which reduce deforestation and carbon emissions. Growth of carbon finance: Over the last few years, carbon finance has begun to play a significant role for clean cooking companies to meet their funding needs. As an increasing number of corporations commit to carbon neutrality goals, the size of the voluntary carbon market has expanded (estimated at US\$2.4 billion in 2023).⁵⁷ This has also led to an increase in the price of carbon credits, which has attracted a number of financiers to the sector.⁵⁸ Together, these factors have made carbon finance a viable source of funding for clean cooking companies, especially as carbon credits become a guaranteed source of revenue after a stove is delivered and its climate impact is verified. For instance, BURN raised US\$37 million in carbon finance in 2022, which allowed it to scale significantly by increasing capacity and by subsidizing the cost of its stoves making them available at an affordable rate |
| | aspirational product by customers. Customers view them as an enabler of social mobility that they are proud of using. Further, as both BURN's staff an customers comprise people who are most vulnerable to climate change (as they experience firsthand the effects of climate change such as shifts in weather patterns and crop failures), it is relatively easy to convince them to switch to fuel-efficient stoves or alternative fuels, which reduce deforestation and carbon emissions. Growth of carbon finance: Over the last few years, carbon finance has begut to play a significant role for clean cooking companies to meet their funding needs. As an increasing number of corporations commit to carbon neutrality goals, the size of the voluntary carbon market has expanded (estimated at US\$2.4 billion in 2023).⁵⁷ This has also led to an increase in the price of carbon credits, which has attracted a number of financiers to the sector.⁵⁸ Together, these factors have made carbon finance a viable source of funding for clean cooking companies, especially as carbon credits become a guaranteed source of revenue after a stove is delivered and its climate impa is verified. For instance, BURN raised US\$37 million in carbon finance in 202 which allowed it to scale significantly by increasing capacity and by subsidizing the cost of its stoves, making them available at an affordable rate to consumers. |



| Operational | Cohesive team within Africa: Unlike some other cookstove companies catering to Africa, which have their operations spread across the globe (for instance, their design team can be in one country, finance team in another, with manufacturing in a third location), all of BURN's teams, from their C-suite to the staff on the factory floor and the last-mile field agents distributing the stoves, are located either in Nairobi or in 1 of the 10 African countries where BURN operates. This has allowed the enterprise to maintain and communicate a cohesive vision throughout the company across its years of operation. Moreover, it has enabled the enterprise to introduce its products in most African markets at a lower cost than if the products had been manufactured offshore. Local Manufacturing: BURN has established 2 manufacturing units in Kenya. Manufacturing locally has allowed the enterprise to limit costs related to labor, shipping, and customs duties, etc. Thus, enabling it to bring down the cost of manufacturing and delivery as well as the time taken to market. Further, the enterprise is in the process of setting up manufacturing facilities in Nigeria and Ghana, which will allow it to access these markets with ease and further reduce transportation costs. Distribution model's scalability: BURN's distribution is laid out in a 'tree structure', with country managers at the top, going down to last-mile field agents. Hence, once the basic pipeline is built, the tree structure is easily replicable in new regions. The enterprise also sets up a call center, an after-sales support unit, and a measurement, verification, and reporting team in new markets, which are easy to scale after the initial setup. |
|-------------|--|
| | Challenges to growth |
| Financial | • Limited availability of funding: BURN's scalability is limited by the financing available to it. Even though the enterprise is currently manufacturing and distributing around 400,000 stoves every month, this is not enough to have a large-scale impact on deforestation caused by the requirement for cooking fuels. BURN is seeking a total of US\$150 million (through equity, debt, and carbon finance) to scale. However, estimates indicate that current investments in the clean cooking sector are US\$150 million per year compared to the US\$150 billion required to make clean cooking accessible universally by 2030. Thus, not only does BURN face significant competition in obtaining funding, the overall funding gap significantly affects BURN's ability to grow. ⁵⁹ |
| Operational | • Operational challenges (infrastructure): When BURN began operating, it faced a lack of awareness as well as a lack of infrastructure, from manufacturing capacity to distribution channels. In order to ensure it developed an efficient solution and reached people who were the worst affected by the ill effects of using wood and charcoal for cooking, the enterprise had to build each component of the value chain, from R&D to production to distribution and after-sales service. |



| | • Operational challenges (customers): In 2022, BURN started selling directly to customers, as this enables the enterprise to have more control over data collection and carbon registration from the end user. However, as this is a new segment for the enterprise, it has encountered a series of challenges such as difficulties in tracking the serial numbers of the cookstoves that have been sold in order to accurately measure use and calculate carbon offsets. |
|-----------|--|
| Ecosystem | Affordability: One of the core tenets of the enterprise has been to always offer its customers the best-available technologies. It has thus built the most fuel-efficient and easy-to-use stoves possible. However, such stoves typically cost upwards of US\$40. This price is unaffordable for many of BURN's targeted beneficiaries. A randomized control trial conducted in Kenya shows that urban families are willing to pay only about US\$12 for clean cookstoves, despite its advantages. In rural areas, families can afford to pay a maximum of US\$3-US\$5. This highlights the need for subsidies. Although there is some grant financing available, it has not been able to effectively drive the adoption of clean cooking at scale. BURN is dealing with this challenge by leveraging carbon finance to mobilize clean cooking initiatives and help achieve universal access to clean cooking by 2030. Social norms: The enterprise has observed that there are cultural beliefs concerning how food must be prepared in Kenya. Despite significant customer uptake, some consumers still prefer using charcoal for cooking as it gives the food a certain taste. This impedes the rate at which clean cookstoves are adopted to an extent. Competition: BURN faces logistical challenges in getting products to different countries. It is working to overcome the logistics of shipping, customs clearances, and getting the products to the market. However, these challenges affect the ease and speed with which BURN cookstoves are available locally. Thus, in some areas, local players have taken advantage of the demand for BURN's fuel-efficient cookstoves has impacted BURN's revenue. However, BURN has expanded its presence to 10 countries and is setting up manufacturing facilities in several locations such as Nigeria and Chana in order to reduce the time taken for its products to reach target markets and increase local availability. Uncertain policy environment: Over the last few years, carbon offsets have acted as the maj |
| | |



is a need for firmer policy directives, it is possible that future policies may not allow unrestricted access to global carbon markets or may introduce requirements that are not supportive of BURN's endeavors. BURN has engaged with different stakeholders and decision-makers, to help them develop a better understanding of its work and demonstrate the ability of its products to save lives and forests to ensure that future policies allow the effective utilization of carbon credits for the clean cooking sector.



4 - IMPACT DEEP DIVE

4.1 The impact theory of change of the enterprise

Mission statement

BURN Manufacturing's mission is to increase access to clean cooking solutions in underserved communities across Sub-Saharan Africa. This will reduce time spent on collecting fuel and cooking as well as reduce health risks for women and girls.

Theory of change

BURN has identified the following pathway to reduce the burden of unpaid care work for women and girls.



BURN's pathway to reducing the burden of unpaid care work for women and girls

| Activities | | Outputs | | Short term outcomes | i i | Medium term outcomes | Long term outcomes |
|--|--|---|--|--|-----|--|---|
| Activity 1 Designs and manufactures fuel-efficient and electric cookstoves. Activity 2 Identifies and onboards distribution partners. Activity 3 Engages with consumers through field agents to create awareness about the benefits of clean cooking. | | Output 1 Awareness of the benefits of clean cooking: BURN's sales agents interact with consumers to inform them about the harmful effects of cooking with firewood and charcoal and conversely the benefits of adopting fuel-efficient appliances as well as clean cooking fuels. | | STO 1 Increased adoption of cookstoves: With additional capacity expansion in its existing factories as well as planned expansion, BURN is increasing the number of stoves it manufactures as well as its distribution capacity leading to increased adoption of its fuel-efficient cookstoves. STO 2 Increased offordability of cookstoves: By actively participating in carbon markets, BURN is able to reduce the cost of its cookstoves significantly leading to their increased affordability and adoption. STO 3 Increosed distribution of corbon credit revenues: BURN has raised pre-financing for carbon credit by partnering with various institutional carbon credit buyers. It has distributed this revenue | | MTO 1 Increased numbers of households regularly use clean cooking solutions: By increasing the availability and affordability of its fuel-efficient cookstove, BURN will enable a larger number of people to adopt its solutions. Further, by creating a demonstrable impact on time, cost and health, BURN will ensure that its cookstoves are used by more people regularly. | LTD 1 Regular use of clean cooking solutions reduces women's and jurls' time poverty and health risks: Increased regular use of its clean owen and girls, freeing up time for them to pursue other activities. Moreover, it will lead to a reduction in health risks caused by harmful emissions caused by cooking over charcoal and wood for prolonged periods for an increased number of women and girls. Finally, an increased uptake of BURN's cookstoves will lead to a reduction in the cost of cooking for households. |
| Activity 4 Sells cookstoves through distribution partners. Activity 5 Engages sales agents to provide after-sales service | | Output 2 Access to clean cookstoves: BURN's distribution partners, including local retailers, provide last-mile distribution of stoves. Output 3 Access to prompt ofter-sales service: BURN trains its sales agents on after-sales support. Moreover, BURN has 60+ service stations across Kenya, which enable it to conduct prompt repairs for its stoves. | | | | | |
| Activity 6 Monitors cookstoves and collects data through IoT. Activity 7 Partners with MFIs and credit cooperative societies to provide financing to its customers. | | | | | | | |
| Activity 8 enerates and sells carbon credits to individuals and institutions. | Access to financing measures for cookstoves: BURN has partnered with several MFI institutions and credit cooperatives to make it more affordable for consumers to purchase its stoves. Moreover, it has started using carbon credit financing to subsidize the cost of its stoves. | | to consumers by reducing the up-front cost of its stoves. | | | | |
| | | Output 5 Partnerships with carbon credit bugers: By integrating IoT into its cookstoves as well as selling directly to consumers, BURN is able to track emission data. It uses this to calculate carbon offsets which it then sells to institutions and companies as well as individual buyers. | | | | | |



4.2 Current impact and measurement practices

BURN collects data to better understand the requirements of its customers, as well as to demonstrate the impact of its products. This data collection is financed entirely by the enterprise's internal resources.

Commercial data

BURN collects demographic data on its customers to better understand its customer profile.

Surveys measuring impact

BURN has a robust monitoring system in place. The enterprise measures fuel use amongst a sample of households for 4 days every year, to record the reduction in fuel consumption for each stove. As BURN's new electric stoves are IoT-enabled and metered, both BURN and its users know exactly how much they are being used and how much electricity is being consumed. Measuring cookstove usage enables BURN to estimate carbon credits generated. BURN uses the <u>Cold Standard</u> and <u>VERRA</u> to guide its monitoring activities (related to carbon standards for carbon credits). BURN also tracks indicators related to livelihoods, cost-savings, and the environmental impact of its products. The following indicators are currently tracked: savings (per household) resulting from the use of BURN stoves; and reduction in carbon emissions.

In addition to its own monitoring systems, several research studies have demonstrated the impact of BURN's cooking solutions:

- A study by academics from the University of Pennsylvania and the University of Chicago estimated that BURN's stoves provide an ROI of 295% and have delivered around US\$1,000 in social benefits over 3 years for each household. This impact includes time savings, improved health, particularly for women, and poverty reduction, as families have more money to spend due to lower charcoal costs. The study also observed a 0.56 standard deviation improvement in self-reported health outcomes as a result of using BURN's stoves. The study further noted that BURN's charcoal cookstove reduced fuel consumption by 39% and generated US\$700 of benefits over 2 years for customers in Kenya. These benefits (US\$700) were comprised of:
 - Financial savings on reduced charcoal: US\$214
 - Time savings from less time spent cooking and gathering fuel: US\$221
 - Environmental benefits from reduced emissions: US\$265



- An independent Impact Survey by Yunus Social Business found that
 - 99% of the customers experienced a strong decrease or a decrease in the smoke generated while cooking or using BURN's stove.⁶⁰
 - The use of BURN's stoves has increased opportunities for income generation. Ninety-seven percent of respondents who use the Kuniokoa stove reported that they have increased opportunities for income generation because of a decrease in the time spent cooking.
 - The use of BURN cookstoves has improved safety. Ninety-nine percent of the Kuniokoa users surveyed said that the stove improved safety such as reduced risks for burns as compared to their previous stoves.

BURN Manufacturing's business impacts (as per internal measurement system)

- Number of charcoal, wood, briquettes, LPG, and electric cookstoves sold: 4.3 million.
- Number of jobs created since 2013: 2,500 jobs.
- Reduction in CO2: approximately 20,756,359 tons of carbon emissions.
- Amount of wood saved using efficient cooking stoves: 11,667,431 tons.
- Household savings: US\$819,151,239.
- 100% of BURN electric stove users in Kenya have either reduced or eliminated charcoal usage, 93% report enhanced quality of life, and 70% now cook with electricity for the majority of their meals.

Measurement challenges

Accessibility to consumers: BURN observes that by the fifth year of its surveys, it is unable to reach around 25% of initially surveyed households. This affects the quality of long-term data and therefore BURN's assessment of its long-term impact.

In the future, BURN would like to track how women using its electric stoves reinvest their savings, such as in education or starting/growing businesses, and how this leads to positive gender co-benefits.

4.3 Customer's own experiences of the solution

Understanding the social context, emotional needs, preferences, and barriers faced by BURN's customers is key for potential investors to understand where BURN excels and where it has room to grow. It also creates an opportunity for BURN to identify ways it can adapt to better meet customer needs. The following sections provide insights into the foundation of the business's market success and its impact on the lives of BURN's customers, with the aim of helping investors make informed investment decisions.



To inform this analysis, the research team conducted 12 in-depth interviews with BURN's customers to gather insights on the lived experiences and realities of users of the clean cooking stove.⁶¹ This section presents the results of the qualitative impact deep dive, starting with a snapshot of the customers, followed by an examination of different customer "personas" and their journey to using the cookstove. This section concludes with a qualitative overview of BURN's impact on customers' daily lives.

4.3.1 Customer snapshot

BURN's customers are champions of the technological solutions provided by the business, and their experiences serve as testimonials of the benefits of improved access to their product.

BURN offers a selection of 4 different types of cookstoves, each tailored to accommodate varying household sizes and specific needs. The customers interviewed predominantly use the "Jikokoa" or "ECOA woodstoves". These models are particularly appealing due to their affordability, making them ideal choices for low-income households seeking cost-effective cooking solutions.

The interviewed BURN customers were all female, ranging in age from 24 to 68 years, with an average age of 42. These customers are all married and typically live in households of about 5 members, including their spouses and 2–3 children. A small minority also share their homes with their grandchildren.

All customers were literate. Approximately half of them have completed secondary education and less than half have only achieved primary education. A small minority pursued postsecondary education. This diversity underscores the wide appeal of BURN's products among customers from different educational levels.

The occupations of the customers reveal a diverse range of professions. Around half are farmers, indicating a strong agrarian presence in the customer base. The sample also includes a variety of skilled workers such as casual laborers. hairdressers, and tailors. Additionally, a customers are entrepreneurs few involved in small-scale businesses, such as selling vegetables. Financially, the household income of BURN customers spans from 800 KES to 50,000 KES (US\$5.5-US\$345.5)⁶² monthly. More than half of the respondents have a household income that falls below both the average national household income in Kenya, which is 20.123 KES (US\$139).63 and the international poverty line.

The majority of BURN customers learned about the cookstoves through direct engagement with BURN representatives. representatives actively These community approached members, highlighting the products' benefits and their positive impact on daily life. Some customers were introduced to the cookstoves via their church groups, influenced by friends who had already purchased experienced and the advantages of the product.



Customers chose to purchase BURN cookstoves for a variety of reasons. Many found these cookstoves to be more efficient than traditional charcoal stoves. A significant factor in their decision was the positive feedback from friends and neighbors, who praised the cookstove for its faster cooking speed, reduced smoke emissions, shorter cooking times, and decreased firewood consumption.

4.3.2 Customer personas

The qualitative research revealed 2 distinct customer personas:

- The Impulsive Buyer: This persona represents customers who make a spontaneous decision to purchase BURN's stoves. Often, they decide right after their first encounter with the product, typically following a visit from a BURN door-to-door representative.
- The Follower: This customer type is significantly influenced by observing others using BURN's stoves. Witnessing the practical benefits and efficiency of the stoves in their community or social circle motivates them to make the purchase.

These distinct personas were identified through a qualitative analysis of customers' characteristics, beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors. Each persona is descriptive, actionable, and unique, reflecting the customer's primary motivations, challenges, and awareness of the benefits they receive from BURN's cookstoves, and providing insights relevant to their decision to use the product. This understanding enables the BURN team to empathize with the customers, thereby fine-tuning their offerings to increase their reach and more effectively address customer needs.

Below is an in-depth examination of these 2 distinct personas.





Mercy Nafula The Impulsive Buyer

Demographic Information (of the

persona she represents) Age: 24-70 years old Marital status: Married Children: 3 children Education: Likely to have completed primary school Monthly Household Income: 13,967 KES per (*Slightly below Kenya's minimum wage*) Occupation: Likely to be a farmer who sells her produce Average hours spent on care and domestic work: 6 hours per day

Mercy's Bio

Mercy, a 39-year-old married woman, lives with her husband and 3 children in their family home. She works as a farmer, selling her produce, which generates a monthly income of 13,967 KES (US\$97).

She learned about the ECOA Wood stove through a door-to-door representative from BURN. The representative thoroughly explained the stove's functionality, its advantages, and maintenance requirements. As the primary person responsible for household chores, Mercy recognized the potential benefits the stove could offer for her daily tasks and decided to register for it with the representative's assistance.

Motivation

Mercy first encountered BURN's cook stove through a visit from a door-to-door representative. She listened attentively as the representative highlighted the stove's benefits, realizing its necessity in her home. They even demonstrated the stove's use in Mercy's home. Known for making swift purchase decisions, Mercy, convinced of the stove's value, promptly registered for the ECOA Wood stove.

Mercy's key motivation for purchasing and using the ECOA Wood stove from BURN lies in its ability to cook meals quickly and its efficient use of firewood. Previously, it would take up to 3 hours for her to finish cooking, but with the introduction of the new cookstove, this time has been dramatically reduced to just 1.5 hours. An added benefit is the reduction in time she spends cleaning pots, as they accumulate much less soot compared to traditional cooking methods. Additionally, the time she used to invest in collecting firewood, which was about 3 hours per day, has now been halved. The ECOA Wood stove's efficiency is further demonstrated in its fuel consumption – firewood that once lasted only a day now stretches up to 3 days.

With the extra hours saved each day, Mercy now has more time for rest or to attend to other tasks. She regularly uses the stove for preparing 3 family meals per day and reserves the traditional 3-stone fireplace for occasions when she needs to cook for larger groups.

She exhibits the behavior of an "impulsive buyer" as she decided to buy the stove after engaging with effective marketing done by BURN's door-to-door representative.

It was brought to me by people who were walking around with it. I was given the advantages and disadvantages of using it. They showed me how to use it and that is how I bought it and stopped using the other methods. Impulsive Buyer, 25 years old

Some Behavioral Traits

- Mercy makes quick purchase decisions, especially when a product's benefits are clearly demonstrated and align with her immediate needs, as seen in her prompt decision to register for the stove after the door-to-door presentation.
- Mercy likely has some level of disposable income, enabling her to make impulsive financial decisions like purchasing the stove without needing to consult her spouse or friends.
- She feels a sense of satisfaction and pride in her purchase, reinforced by the realization that the benefits touted by BURN's representative hold true. This has boosted her confidence in sharing her positive experience with her social circle, many of whom are unfamiliar with the product. As a result, Mercy has become a passionate advocate for the stove, often demonstrating its features to visitors in her home.
- As someone who shoulders most of the domestic responsibilities, she places a high value on solutions that streamline her tasks, specifically those that save time, reduce physical effort, and are cost-effective. This inclination positions her as a likely early adopter of innovative products within her community, often embracing new solutions ahead of others.
- The stove has significantly reduced Mercy's stress levels. Its faster cooking time allows her to prepare meals quickly, even on days when she returns late from work.





Rina Amin The Working Mother

Demographic Information (of the persona she represents) Age: 30-65 years old Marital status: Likely to be married Children: 1-2 children, 1 grandchild Education: Likely to have completed secondary education (Form 4) Monthly Household Income: 4,250 KES (Significantly below Kenya's minimum wage) **Occupation:** Likely to be engaged in some form of paid work Average hours spent on care and **domestic work:** 6 hours per day

Catherine's Bio

Catherine discovered BURN's cookstoves through discussions in her micro-savings

Motivation

Catherine was motivated to purchase the ECOA Wood stove after witnessing its benefits among her peers in her chama group. They praised the stove for its costeffectiveness and versatility, highlighting its ease of use and the comfort it provides. Inspired by a demonstration, Catherine, along with 3 others from her social circle, registered to receive the stove through a BURN representative.

Earning an income well below the minimum wage, Catherine is typically cautious about new technologies. Initially skeptical about the stove's durability, she was reassured by her peers that it would be more economical than refilling gas cylinders, even if it lasted only a month. This proved to be accurate; she previously spent up to 1,500 KES (US\$10.37) monthly on gas refills (often causing disagreements with her husband) and now 500 KES (US\$3.46) worth of firewood suffices for a month.

The ECOA Wood stove's low smoke emissions allows Catherine to comfortably use it indoors, particularly useful during rainy days. While she has other cooking options like the 3-stone fireplace and gas, she now primarily uses the ECOA Wood stove twice daily, and the charcoal jiko at night. Her children also benefit as she can now easily boil water for baths with minimal firewood.

Catherine exhibits the behavior of a "follower", trusting and acting upon others' recommendations.

I was thinking about it and doing my research and that is when I found the women talking about it. One of them took me to their house to see. I then decided to buy it.

Follower, 41 years old

Some Behavioral Traits

- Initially skeptical about the ECOA Wood stove. Catherine sought reassurance from other women in her group. Their
- Catherine values her community and peer network highly. As an active member of her chama and church's women's
- group, she relies heavily on the opinions and recommendations of her peers. With limited income, Catherine is deliberate and cautious with her financial choices. Her risk-averse nature, especially
- positive reviews from trusted sources in her community. Unlike impulsive buyers, Catherine exercises caution in her recommendations, suggesting a need for stronger
- confidence in a product before endorsing it to others. Responsible for domestic care, Catherine finds the ECOA Wood stove a valuable asset. Its safety and cost-effectiveness have enabled her children to assist with cooking and boiling water for baths, tasks that were more challenging with gas and the traditional 3-stone fireplace.



4.3.3 Journey maps

These personas are illustrative of how different customer groups discover and decide to use BURN products. In the following section, journey maps are used to provide additional detail to describe the step-by-step emotional experience that customers undergo from their initial introduction to BURN to their eventual usage of its products.

Journey maps are a visual representation of the highs and lows experienced by current customers as they engage with BURN and its products. These maps can guide BURN to identify opportunities for improvement and ensure that the diverse needs, wants, and constraints of customers are considered in the expansion and refinement of their products or reach.

The journey to using the BURN stove starts with awareness, wherein potential customers first discover the product. This is followed by the consideration stage, where they weigh their options and gather more information. The decision-making process constitutes the third stage, during which customers discuss the product within their family and decide whether to register for or purchase it. This leads to the purchase and payment. The subsequent stage, Product Usage, marks their initial experience using the product and experiencing its impact on their daily life. Following this, the customer clears any outstanding dues. The journey culminates in loyalty and advocacy, where customers, now active users of the clean cookstove, recommend it to others.

| | Pre-produ | ict purchase | Product purchase | Post-product purchase | | |
|-------------------|--|---|---|---|---|--|
| Stage | Awareness | Consideration and decision | Purchase and payment | Product usage | | Loyalty and advocacy |
| Activities | Customer seeks information or is made aware of the product | Customer evaluates the need for the product and discusses their purchase decision | Customer makes the payment for the product, registers their details and brings the product home | Customer begins using the product and the family experiences its impact | Customers experience a positive change after using the product compared to before | Customer reviews the product after its sustained use and promotes it |
| Customer goals | A typical potential customer learns about BURN through 2 main channels: By overhearing conversations about it within their social network or Church gatherings. Through BURN representatives who actively promote the cookstoves. Potential customers attend product demonstrations to gain further information. | Women assess the product's effectiveness by considering the experiences of existing users in their community. Purchase decisions are influenced by a thorough evaluation of benefits vs. costs and family discussions. Customers explore payment options for the product. | The customer initiates the purchase by contacting BURN's representatives during community visits. They complete the transaction by making payments and providing identification details. Representatives then deliver the stove to the customer along with a reference number. | The customer enjoys improved comfort and integrates the stove into their daily cooking routine, experiencing benefits like efficient cooking, reduced money and time spent on fuel collection. | | Customers assess their satisfaction with the product and their likelihood of continued use, often recommending the BURN stove to friends and family who could benefit from it. |

Table 1: The journey a customer goes through while purchasing a stove from BURN

| Emotions | Curious | A mix of excitement and caution, requires effort | Excited | Happy and excited but slightly stressed about repayment | Excited | Relaxed and satisfied |
|----------|--|--|---|---|--|---|
| Levers | Community outreach BURN enjoys a high level of trust among its current customers, who frequently share their positive experiences with the product within their networks. This word-of- mouth endorsement effectively spreads awareness and credibility. On-ground marketing BURN's marketing strategy includes representatives conducting door-to-door outreach and live demonstrations. This approach enables potential customers to learn about the product firsthand and easily understand its benefits. | Flexible payment options BURN offers flexible payment solutions, including installment plans that cater to a wide range of income levels and even accommodate group payment arrangements, ensuring accessibility for various financial situations. Social influence The firsthand experiences and validations from friends who have used the product play a significant role in influencing new customers and affirming the product's benefits. Positive reputation BURN enjoys a strong reputation within the community and among current users, underscoring the trust and satisfaction associated with their products. | Accessibility BURN representatives are easily accessible within the community. | Ease of use Customers easily a their cooking routin notice its benefits. Increased free time The stove's efficien cooking time, freein home care, quality or additional work income. Fuel savings Fuel consumption H significantly. What KES (US\$6.91) for a lasts 3 months, red expenses and time wood. Health benefits The stove's minima have led to noticea improvements, inc instances of cought | dapt the stove into he and quickly cy significantly cuts ng up hours for time with children, hours for extra has decreased used to cost 1,000 month's fuel now ucing both spent gathering I smoke emissions ble health luding fewer ing and headaches. | High satisfaction & advocacy A majority of customers express high satisfaction with the BURN stove and actively recommend it to others. They are also willing to demonstrate its uses to community members to further promote the stove. Support & warranty Customers are given a contact number for any inquiries or issues with the stove, which comes with a 1-year warranty. Strong demand The stove enjoys considerable demand in the community, owing to its growing popularity. |



Mistrust in salespersons A few customers exhibit skepticism towards marketing representatives, often showing reluctance to their outreach efforts.

Choice overload

Some customers have expressed confusion over choosing the BURN stove, given the plethora of similar products offered by various businesses.

Indecisiveness Some women exhibit hesitation in committing to a purchase, preferring to consult with their families before registering for the product.

Cost concerns

Some customers find the average monthly installment challenging, considering it expensive relative to their limited income and other financial commitments.

Product unavailability Due to high demand, certain customers face challenges in purchasing the BURN stoves, occasionally encountering issues with product availability.

Product monitoring

Adapting to the new stove can take time for some customers, as its faster cooking time requires attention to avoid burning food.

Maintenance efforts

Keeping the stove's top clean poses a challenge, as it gets dirty with each use and is difficult to clean thoroughly.

Size limitation

The stove's inability to accommodate large pots presents difficulties for customers when cooking for many people. Accessibility challenges Some potential customers face challenges due to being outside the reach of retail outlets or stove repair centers.



4.3.4 BURN Manufacturing's impact

This section presents the impact of BURN's products on customer's daily lives, based on qualitative data. The quotes below are the customer's own words.

All customers reported experiencing positive changes in their lives since using the BURN stoves, including reduced time spent preparing meals, improved health conditions, and increased free time. The impact has been consistent across both customer personas, Impulsive Buyers, and Followers.

Qualitative evidence of theory of change

Long-term outcome LTO1: Regular use of clean cooking solutions reduces women's and girls' time poverty and health risks.

The BURN cookstove has effectively streamlined the time women and girls spend on cooking-related tasks in 2 significant ways. First, its ability to cook faster compared to traditional stoves, combined with its fuel efficiency, has not only shortened cooking times but also reduced the time required to collect firewood. Women and girls no longer spend around 3 hours gathering firewood, and the firewood they collect lasts longer with this cookstove. Second, the cookstove's user-friendly nature has led to a more shared distribution of cooking duties within households. While women remain the primary cooks, the more straightforward cooking process has led to greater involvement from male family members.

"I tell them that it is a jiko that saves money, that you can even buy wood worth 50 KES, and it will take you 2–3 days depending on the food that you are cooking." **Follower, 40 years old**

> "All of us use the stove, even my husband because he uses it sometimes." Follower, 49 years old

"The children have benefited because the gas is a dangerous thing that can harm them but with this jiko koa, they can just cook by themselves if need be. It is not dangerous." **Follower, 30 years old**

Improved health: The adoption of BURN cookstoves has led to a notable decrease in health issues commonly associated with traditional cooking methods. Women report fewer incidents of headaches, coughs, suffocation, and smoke-related problems such as eye irritation, chest pain, and bronchitis. This is attributed to the BURN cookstoves emitting less smoke compared to traditional stoves. Additionally, the shift away from burning coal has resulted in a reduction of toxic fume exposure, leading to a significant decrease in customers' health-related expenses and ailments like headaches and eye irritation.

"Right now I don't have that problem and my eyes are okay." Impulsive Buyer, 50 years old

"It had a lot of smoke that affected my eyes. This one does not. The charcoal jiko would give me headaches. I no longer buy drugs and I spend 20 KES on fuel per day instead of 100 KES that I would spend before. I don't know what made me have headaches."

Impulsive Buyer, 35 years old



Improved well-being: Customers have also experienced a marked improvement in their overall well-being and life satisfaction since using the BURN cookstove. With its faster cooking capabilities compared to the traditional stove, customers find they no longer need to worry about time-consuming meal preparations. This frees them to focus on other important aspects of their lives, improving their mental well-being.

"Me and my family are very okay since we started using the jiko. I haven't had any health problems since I started using the jiko. The only stress that I have is caused by school matters, not the jiko." Follower, 32 years old

| Medium-term outcomes | MTO1: Increased number of households regularly use clean cooking solutions. | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|
| Increased pro willingness an is fostering a t | duct adoption: The high levels of trust and satisfaction expressed by customers have led to a strong nongst almost all interviewed to recommend BURN cookstoves within their communities. This endorsement rend towards widespread adoption of cookstoves like ECOA Wood stoves or Jikokoa. | | | |
| "All the people I have no sm | e come across are already using it. But I would recommend it to others because it uses less fuel and has oke so you can use it anywhere inside or outside the house. It does not dirty the sufurias." Impulsive Buyer, 25 years old | | | |
| The widespre regularly using The use of the Consequently dishwashing, | ad adoption of the BURN cookstove in many households has streamlined daily routines, with women g it to prepare 3 meals a day, including breakfast for children before school, as well as lunch and dinner. e new cookstove has resulted in women saving 1–3 hours previously spent on collecting fuel and cooking. , many women have extra time, which they use either to rest or to complete other household tasks such as cleaning, gardening, animal care, or even engaging in income-generating activities like hairdressing. | | | |
| "I used to spend abo | ut 1 hour collecting firewood and it would end very fast but with this cookstove, I spend 30 minutes and the firewood lasts me longer." Impulsive Buyer, 24 years old | | | |
| "I can now do other things. I can use the extra 2 hours to wash dishes if I have work the next day." Impulsive Buyer, 35 years old | | | | |
| "I use it most of the ti | me. When I wake up at 5:30 am, I cook breakfast so that breakfast is ready when the children come out of the bathroom. I use it thrice a day." Follower, 38 years old | | | |
| Short-term outcomes | STO1: Increased adoption of cookstoves. STO2: Increased affordability of cookstoves. STO3: Increased distribution of carbon credit revenues through subsidized cost to consumers. | | | |
| Trust and cust 5. The majorit customers is t | tomer satisfaction: BURN's customers have given the cookstove an impressive average rating of 4.1 out of y appreciated the time and cost savings associated with its use. Another significant benefit noted by the he stove's minimal production of soot, which helps keep their cooking pots clean. | | | |
| "It is very fast like using the gas cooker. And you use less fuel. If you have one piece of firewood you can cook unlike the 3 stones. It does not produce soot like the other one so the cooking pots are easy to wash." Impulsive Buyer, 35 years old | | | | |
| | | | | |

The Care Economy Knowledge Hub



Affordability: Affordability emerged as a key factor in customers' decision to purchase the product. A majority of customers reported buying the stove in a single transaction. In some cases, customers opted for installment payments, spreading the cost over a 6-month period, which they found to be manageable. Customers noted that the stove's minimal firewood usage significantly reduced their spending on fuel, marking a notable decrease compared to their previous expenditure.

"It doesn't have smoke, it saves on firewood and the money I used to spend on refilling the gas every month I can now save. You can decide to buy firewood with that money and that firewood lasts for a very long time because the cookstove saves on firewood a lot." Impulsive Buyer, 24 years old

Financial benefits of the cookstove: The BURN cookstove not only reduces the amount of fuel (firewood) required but, in some cases, completely eliminates the need for fuel purchases, leading to some financial savings. Customers have reported a significant reduction in their daily firewood expenses after purchasing the BURN cookstove. Previously, they would spend approximately 100 KES (US\$0.69) per day on firewood. Post-purchase, their daily firewood expenditure has decreased to between 20 KES and 35 KES (US\$0.13-US\$0.24).

"If I could not fetch firewood I would buy some at 600 KES every month. But now if I have to buy it I will buy firewood worth 300 KES. I saved a lot." **Follower, 41 years old**

"In this one when I buy firewood for 100 KES it serves me for 3 days while in the past a firewood of 100 KES would last for 1 day."

Impulsive Buyer, 68 years old

"I spend 20 KES on fuel per day instead of 100 KES that I would have spent before." Impulsive Buyer, 35 years old

"I stopped buying firewood. These days I just look for some little firewood here in the village." Impulsive Buyer, 50 years old

- OutputsO1: Awareness of the benefits of clean cooking.
O2: Access to clean cookstoves through BURN's distribution partners.
O3: Access to prompt after-sales service to consumers.
O4: Access to financing measures for purchasing cookstoves.
O5: Partnerships with carbon credit buyers.
 - Maintenance and after-sales service: Customers reported minimal to no expenditure on maintaining the cookstove. The majority have not experienced any issues with the cookstove. Moreover, a substantial number of customers noted that they were given a contact for assistance should any challenges arise in using the stove. In one particular instance, a customer highlighted that BURN proactively reached out to her and replaced her cookstove with a new one, demonstrating the company's commitment to customer satisfaction and product reliability.

"There is a number we were given. We can use it to get in touch. But I have never had an issue." Impulsive Buyer, 29 years old

"When I had a problem with my cookstove, they (BURN) gave me a new one. There was a lady that called. And asked me for a few questions and they sent me 200 KES. They later sent me the new one." **Follower, 49 years old**



5 - LOOK FORWARD

5.1 Growth and sustainability plans



Market expansion



Geographic expansion



Enhance operations

BURN is currently working in 10 countries in Africa. Even so, there exists significant untapped potential across these 10 countries. The enterprise intends to further penetrate these markets to increase the sale of cookstoves and in turn to ensure that it is making a significant impact on deforestation. Currently, BURN has 2 factories in Kenya (with a production capacity of up to 400,000 stoves per month) and it is in the process of setting up a factory in Nigeria and another factory in Ghana, as well as increasing production capacity will allow the enterprise to deliver products at an even lower cost to end customers and to serve more consumers across existing markets. The enterprise also plans to launch 5 new products and scale its e-cooking suite by 2027.

BURN plans to expand its reach beyond the 10 African countries as there is a huge unmet need across the rest of Africa and in large parts of Southeast Asia. Through its partnership with MCFA, BURN plans to impact an additional 2.8 million people through 456,000 clean cooking services across the Democratic Republic of Congo, Kenya, Mozambique, Tanzania, and Zambia by 2027. The enterprise plans to enter Mali, Guinea, Liberia, Burkina Faso, Benin, South Sudan, Ethiopia, Zimbabwe, South Africa, and Madagascar in the future.⁶⁴ It also plans to target areas with easy and affordable access to electricity so that it can scale its e-cooking product line. To serve these new markets, BURN has introduced a new assembly line for electric products within its existing factories.

BURN is piloting an app to manage direct sales and inventory in Kenya. Business-to-business (B2B) distribution relies on the capacity of the distribution partner to collect carbon registration data from the end-user. In 2022, BURN decided to also sell directly to consumers to control data collection and carbon registration. Business-to-customer (B2C) teams are typically recruited from the local region or town by country managers. Agents are provided training and resources according to BURN's universal SOPs to deliver an appropriate and uniform sales experience for customers across Africa. BURN plans to use the app to track the inventory from the time of sale till the product reaches the consumer. The enterprise also plans to use this app to track payments.



5.2 Ask of investors and stakeholders

Financial

- BURN is seeking debt of US\$25 million, equity of US\$25 million, and carbon project finance of US\$100 million to scale operations and distribution across Africa. Debt and equity capital will be invested into scaling the company's manufacturing capabilities and distribution networks.
- BURN has received financing across several different carbon projects. The enterprise requires prefinancing so that it can reduce upfront costs of the stoves for the end consumer, distribute more

stoves, and ensure that it is targeting low-income households with an immediate need. Once the stoves generate carbon emissions reductions, related carbon credits can be used to pay the investor. BURN raised approximately US\$37 million as carbon financing in 2022 and is in talks with investors this year to raise additional financing against the batch next of cookstoves.

Non-financial

The enterprise does not require any non-financial support.

5.3 Lessons learned

The enterprise's experiences show that manufacturing locally allows for quick iteration of product design in response to consumer feedback. BURN originally designed the Jikokoa stove with women in Kenya and tested the product with its target consumers before introducing it to the market. As it continued to scale operations in the country, it was able to get rapid feedback from customers. This allowed the enterprise to make adjustments to the product color, packaging and design. BURN is now able to quickly re-design, test iterations with customers, and introduce new generations of the Jikokoa stove. Over the past 2 years, the enterprise has released 2 iterations of the stove and its packaging, enabling it to reduce costs and increase consumer uptake.

One of the most important lessons that the enterprise has learned is that consumers across the African continent are ready to adopt clean cooking technologies. It is generally believed that significant behavior change is required to convince people to switch to clean cooking. While education is important, BURN has observed that the most important barrier to the adoption of clean cooking is affordable access. When BURN offers stoves at a subsidized price, it faces very few barriers for people to adopt new technologies. The enterprise has also observed that the availability of credit significantly increases their willingness to adopt beneficial products. As people experience the harmful effects of cooking on open fires firsthand and are familiar with the health, economic and emissions impacts of the same, they



are ready to transition to using clean cooking solutions that are efficient, usable and durable. As a result, BURN has focused on the affordability of its product in its marketing communications (along with economic and health benefits).

During its initial years of operations, BURN had to deal with various challenges that were unique to Kenya. For instance, the enterprise found that infrastructure was underdeveloped, and there were few people with experience and expertise in manufacturing and limited government support to encourage setting up a production facility. This made building a factory much harder and increased the upfront capital required. As a result, BURN did not have enough capital to purchase all the equipment required to set up a manufacturing plant, and it purchased equipment periodically, which in turn slowed down production and affected the availability of its products. Further, BURN had to deal with unexpected expenditures. Even though BURN chose a location with amenable terms from the landowner and in an area set aside by the Kenyan government to be a manufacturing hub, BURN's factory did not have electricity or power connected to the main grid. As a result, BURN had to spend over US\$15,000 on copper cabling to be electrified. The enterprise also incurred other unexpected expenses, such as unreliable or inexperienced contractors who were responsible for building the factory. Thus, the enterprise realized that setting aside contingency funding is critical when setting up a facility in an emerging or frontier market in order to deal with unexpected challenges.

5.4 Recommendations for policymakers and investors



Policymakers

Africa's current carbon legislation and policy is largely focused on forestry. There exists a lack of awareness on the differences between forestry projects and cookstove projects, especially regarding carbon rights and how the value of carbon can be returned to stakeholder communities. Thus, policymakers need to understand that forestry projects and cookstove projects are very different and develop a nuanced understanding of carbon trading in general to enact enabling policies.



Investors

Data from enterprises such as BURN demonstrate the impact of clean cooking solutions at scale. This is further corroborated by independent studies that show the ground level impact of clean cooking projects. Investors should use this data-driven demonstration of impact as a catalyst to drive more funding into the space. Furthermore, there are limited alternative solutions for the people who are most affected by climate change. Therefore, there is a need to develop alternative funding mechanisms to boost clean cooking solutions and enable them to make a direct impact on the people most vulnerable to climate change. According to a 2023



report by the Clean Cooking Alliance, revenues across 29 clean cooking companies exceeded US\$100 million in 2022, double the level of pre-pandemic revenues. Further, 22% of revenues came from the sale of carbon credits, a significant increase from 0.5% in 2027, indicating the changing nature of the sector's business model and demonstrating the sector's potential to become commercially successful.⁶⁵



ENDNOTES

¹ Bettervest. (2022). *Resource-saving cookstoves for Africa – Burn Manufacturing's expansion financing*. <u>https://www.bettervest.com/en/current-projects/burn-manufacturing-expansion-2b-projektprofil#:-:text=The%20company%20employs%20more%20than%202%2C500%20people*%20worldwide%20and%20has.was%20generated%20in%202022%20alone.</u>

² The World Bank (2022). <u>GDP (current US\$) –</u> <u>Kenya.https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD?locations=KE</u>

³ World Bank Group (2023). A Balancing Act: Opportunities for Making Growth More Inclusive During Challenging Times. <u>https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/099121323045531282/pdf/P1797690868fd30930907305dfbdc5</u> 4bcda.pdf

⁴ Central Bank of Kenya. (2022). *Monetary Policy Committee Agriculture SectorSurvey*. <u>https://www.centralbank.go.ke/2022/07/29/mpc-agriculture-survey-july-2022/</u>

⁵ The World Bank. (2018). *Employment in Agriculture (%of total employment) -Kenya*. <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.AGR.EMPL.ZS?locations=KE</u>

⁶ The World Bank. (2018). *Rural population (% of total population) -Kenya*. <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.RUR.TOTL.ZS?locations=KE</u>

⁷ Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2022). *Kenya: IPC Acute Food Insecurity and Acute Malnutrition Analysis*. <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/kenya/kenya-ipc-acute-food-insecurity-and-acute-malnutrition-analysis-july-december-2022-published-september-28-</u> 2022#:-:text=Attachments&text=According%20to%20the%20most%20recent.in%20IPC%20Phase%204%20(Emergency)

⁸ Statista. (2022). Number of people living in extreme poverty in Kenya. <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/1229720/number-of-people-living-in-extreme-poverty-in-kenya-by-area/</u>

⁹ The World Bank. (2022). Kenya: Overview. <u>https://data.worldbank.org/country/KE</u>

¹⁰ Nation Africa. (2021). Why more Kenyan homes are headed by women. <u>https://nation.africa/kenya/news/gender/why-more-kenyan-homes-are-headed-by-women-3656122</u>

¹¹ The World Bank. (2018). *Access to electricity, rural (% of rural population) –Kenya*. <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EG.ELC.ACCS.RU.ZS?locations=KE</u>

¹² Ministry of Energy. (2019). *Kenya Household Cooking Sector Study*. <u>https://eedadvisory.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/MoE-2019-Kenya-Cooking-Sector-Study-compressed.pdf</u>

¹³ Acumen. (2022). BURN Manufacturing: Producing and distributing affordable, highly efficient cookstoves to bring clean cooking solutions to East Africa's low income families. <u>https://acumen.org/?investment=Burn-manufacturing</u>



¹⁴ Chasant, M. (2020). *Air Pollution In Kenya Causes, Effects and Solutions. ATC Mask.* <u>https://www.atcmask.com/blogs/blog/air-pollution-in-</u> <u>kenya#:-:text=Air%20pollution%20is%20linked%20to%20more%20than%2018%2C000%20premature%20de</u> <u>aths,a%20WH0%20report%20has%20revealed</u>

¹⁵ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Netherlands & Action Aid. (2018). *Policy Brief: Incorporation of Women's Economic Empowerment and Unpaid Care Work into regional policies: Africa.* <u>https://www.actionaid.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/policy_brief_on_unpaid_care_work_-</u> <u>_africa_0.pdf</u>

¹⁶ Maina, L. W., Kimani, E., Azevedo, A., Parkes, A., & Ndinda, L. (2019). *Gendered Patterns of Unpaid Care and Domestic Work in the Urban Informal Settlements of Nairobi, Kenya: Findings from a Household Care Survey–2019*. <u>https://cng-cdn.oxfam.org/kenya.oxfam.org/s3fs-public/file_attachments/Eng_Kenya_HCS_2.pdf</u>

¹⁷ International Fund for Agricultural Development. (2016). *How to do: Reducing rural women's domestic workload through labour-saving technologies and practices.* <u>https://www.ifad.org/documents/38714170/40196082/Reducing+rural+women%E2%80%99s+domestic+workload+through+labour-saving+technologies+and+practices/db859c93-9066-411a-ad40-a0204c98351c</u>

¹⁸ The Energy Sector Management Assistance Program. (2019). *Kenya National Multi-tier Framework Energy Access Household Energy Survey*. <u>https://www.esmap.org/mtf_multi-tier_framework_for_energy_access</u>

¹⁹ Jagoe, K., Rossanese, M., Charron, D., Rouse, J., Waweru, F., Waruguru, M., & Ipe, J. (2020). *Sharing the burden: Shifts in family time use, agency and gender dynamics after introduction of new cookstoves in rural Kenya*. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214629619306668#bib0022</u>

²⁰ Energy Future Labs. (2019). *Cooking energy access: A Kenyan case study. Multi-disciplinary research developing a sustainable energy supply*. <u>https://energyfutureslab.blog/2019/12/05/cooking-energy-access-a-kenyan-case-study/</u>

²¹ Dalberg Report. (2018). *Scaling Up Clean Cooking in Urban Kenya with LPG and Bioethanol: A Market and Policy Analysis*. <u>https://dalberg.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Dalberg_Long-form-report_FINAL_PDF_0.pdf</u>

²² Groots Kenya. (2019). *Success story: Women and girls are also vulnerable to violence when gathering wood and other cooking fuels*. <u>https://grootskenya.org/success-story/women-and-girls-are-also-vulnerable-to-violence-when-gathering-wood-and-other-cooking-fuels/</u>

²³ Uchenna, E., & Oluwabunmi, A. O. (2020). *Cooking technology and female labor market outcomes in sub-Saharan Africa*. <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1467-8268.12468#:-:text=The%20results%20show%20that%20cooking.a%20battery%20of%20robustness%20checks</u>

²⁴ Oxfam. (2019). *Gendered patterns of unpaid care and domestic work in the urban informal settlements of Nairobi, Kenya: Findings from a Household Care Survey 2019.* <u>https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/620910/rr-nairobi-kenya-household-care-</u> <u>survey-191119-en.pdf;jsessionid=60EF0E64D05C9263AFF2ECF9A2205B10?sequence=1</u>

²⁵ Malonza, R., & Fedha, M. (2015). An assessment of gender and energy in Kenya: the underlying issues. <u>https://genderandsecurity.org/sites/default/files/Malonza_Fedha_-</u> _An_Assessment_of_G_Energy_in_Kenya_0.pdf

²⁶ Clean Cooking Alliance. (2019). *Clean cooking industry snapshot*. <u>https://cleancooking.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/566-1.pdf</u>



²⁷ Clean Cooking Alliance. (2019). *Clean cooking industry snapshot*. <u>https://cleancooking.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/566-1.pdf</u>

²⁸ Vulturius, G., & Wanjiru, H. (2017). *The Role of Social Relations in the Adoption of Improved Cookstoves.* Working Paper No. 2017-01. Stockholm Environment Institute. <u>https://mediamanager.sei.org/documents/Publications/SEI-WP-2017-01-social-relations-cookstove.pdf</u>

²⁹ SNV. (2019). *Clean Cookstove Market Acceleration Project*. <u>https://snv.org/project/clean-cookstove-market-acceleration-project#</u>

³⁰ Clifford, M., Jewitt, S., Muzee, K., Santangelo, E., & Stevens, L. (2020). *Market mapping for improved cookstoves: barriers and opportunities in East Africa.* <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09614524.2019.1658717</u>

³¹ Dalberg. (2013). *GLPGP – Kenya Market Assessment*. <u>https://cleancooking.org/binary-data/RESOURCE/file/000/000/234-1.pdf</u>

³² The Global Economy Database. (2021). *Kenya: LPG Consumption.* <u>https://www.theglobaleconomy.com/Kenya/lpg_consumption/#:-:text=The%20latest%20value%20from%20</u> 2021.to%20compare%20trends%20over%20time

³³ FMO. (2021). Impact and Determinants of Adoption and Market Success. <u>https://ifmrlead.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/Clean-Cookstoves-2021-Report.pdf</u>

³⁴ The Nordic Environment Finance Corporation. (2023). *Modern Cooking Facility for Africa announces* partnership with BURN to accelerate access to electric cooking in Africa. <u>https://www.nefco.int/news/modern-cooking-facility-for-africa-announces-partnership-with-burn-to-accelerate-access-to-electric-cooking-in-</u> africa/#:-:text=In%20the%20margins%20of%20the,in%20five%20Sub%2DSaharan%20African

³⁵ Abatable. (2023). *DCS 11: Chris McKinney*. <u>https://www.abatable.com/podcasts/deforestation-charcoal-cookstoves-chris-mckinney</u>

³⁶ Key Carbon. (2022). *Carbon Neutral Royalty Announces Strategic Partnership With Burn Manufacturing.* <u>https://key-carbon.com/carbon-neutral-royalty-announces-strategic-partnership-with-burn-manufacturing/</u>

³⁷ Key Carbon. (2022). *Carbon Neutral Royalty Announces Strategic Partnership With Burn Manufacturing*. <u>https://key-carbon.com/carbon-neutral-royalty-announces-strategic-partnership-with-burn-manufacturing/</u>

³⁸ Acumen. (2023). *Recipe for Success: Lessons from Acumen's Cookstoves Investments.* <u>https://acumen.org/wp-content/uploads/Recipe-For-Success.pdf</u>

³⁹ Martin, N. (2014). *Cookstove effort takes off with new factory.* <u>https://www.vashonbeachcomber.com/news/cookstove-effort-takes-off-with-new-factory/</u>

⁴⁰ Koech, K. (2023). *Peter Scott: How I Was Inspired To Invent Jikokoa Energy Saving Jikos.* <u>https://whownskenya.com/peter-scott-how-i-was-inspired-to-invent-jikokoa-energy-saving-jikos/</u>

⁴¹ Trendafilova, P. (2023). "What Has Been Really Transformative Are Carbon Credits. They Allowed Us To Scale," Molly Brown, Head Of Carbon Strategy BURN Manufacturing. https://carbonherald.com/transformative-carbon-credits-scale-molly-brown-head-carbon-strategy-burn-manufacturing/

⁴² Key Carbon. (2022). *Carbon Neutral Royalty Announces Strategic Partnership With Burn Manufacturing*. <u>https://key-carbon.com/carbon-neutral-royalty-announces-strategic-partnership-with-burn-manufacturing/</u>



⁴³ Key Carbon. (2022). *Carbon Neutral Royalty Announces Strategic Partnership With Burn Manufacturing*. <u>https://key-carbon.com/carbon-neutral-royalty-announces-strategic-partnership-with-burn-manufacturing/</u>

⁴⁴ Clean Cooking Alliance. (2020). *From Cookstove Designer to Leading African Manufacturing Company: An Interview with BURN Founder and CEO Peter Scott*. <u>https://cleancooking.org/news/11-09-2020-from-cookstove-designer-to-leading-african-manufacturing-company-an-interview-with-burn-founder-and-ceo-peter-scott/</u>

⁴⁵ Burn Stoves. (2024). *Profile: Carbon Credits*. <u>https://www.burnstoves.com/carbon-credits/individual/</u>

⁴⁶ Clean Cooking Alliance (2020). From Cookstove Designer to Leading African Manufacturing Company: An Interview with BURN Founder and CEO Peter Scott. <u>https://cleancooking.org/news/11-09-2020-from-</u>cookstove-designer-to-leading-african-manufacturing-company-an-interview-with-burn-founder-and-ceo-peter-scott/

⁴⁷ 2X criteria can be found <u>here</u>. We drew on the leadership, entrepreneurship, employment and consumption criteria in our assessment.

⁴⁸ We assessed businesses that worked in the sectors of energy and emissions or water and sanitation against 4 climate and gender justice criteria related to: environment and land use; health, safety and security; education and training; and time use.

⁴⁹ Businesses were assessed on a 21-point scale, with scores of 0-7 being gender unintentional, scores of 8-14 being gender intentional and 15-21 being gender transformative.

⁵⁰ Businesses were assessed on a 12-point scale, where 0-4 was gender unintentional, 5-8 was gender intentional and 9-12 was gender transformative.

⁵¹ ICRW. (2018). *Gender Smart Investing: Off-grid Energy Case Study, Burn Manufacturing.* <u>https://www.icrw.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/ICRW_BURN_CaseStudy.pdf</u>

⁵² Fledge (2013). BURN Raises \$4 Million. <u>https://www.fledge.co/2013/burn-raises-4-million/</u>

⁵³ Unilever (2015). Unilever and Acumen announce investment to bring cleaner, more affordable cook stoves to smallholder farmers and plantation workers in East Africa. <u>https://www.unilever.com/news/press-and-media/press-releases/2015/unilever-and-acumen-announce-investment-to-bring-cleaner-more-affordable-cook-stoves/</u>

⁵⁴ Acumen Fund. (2023). *Recipe for Success: Lessons from Acumen's Cookstove Investments.* <u>https://acumen.org/wp-content/uploads/Recipe-For-Success.pdf</u>.

⁵⁵ USAID. (2022). Burn Manufacturing: Scaling Clean Cooking – BURN Manufacturing West Africa Expansion. https://divportal.usaid.gov/s/project/a0gt0000001pbLoAAI/scaling-clean-cooking-BURN-manufacturingwest-africa-expansion

⁵⁶ Clean Cooking Alliance. (2022). *Spark + Invests US\$ 4 Million in BURN to Accelerate Its Multi-Country Expansion Across Africa*. <u>https://cleancooking.org/news/spark-invests-us-4-million-in-BURN-to-accelerate-its-multi-country-expansion-across-africa/</u>

⁵⁷ Global Market Insights. (2023). Voluntary Carbon Credit Market Size – By End Use (Agriculture, Carbon Capture & Storage, Chemical Process, Household & Community, Industrial & Commercial, Forestry & Land Use, Renewable Energy, Transportation, Waste Management) & Forecast, 2024–2032. https://www.gminsights.com/industry-analysis/voluntary-carbon-credit-market

⁵⁸ World Bank Blogs. (2023). *Balancing opportunity and risk: Harnessing carbon markets to expand clean cooking*. <u>https://blogs.worldbank.org/en/energy/balancing-opportunity-and-risk-harnessing-carbon-</u>



markets-expand-clean-

<u>cooking#:-:text=Carbon%20finance%20is%20a%20potentially,generate%20carbon%20offsets%20or%20credi</u> ts.

⁵⁹ Abatable. (2023). *DCS 11: Chris McKinney*. <u>https://www.abatable.com/podcasts/deforestation-charcoal-cookstoves-chris-mckinney</u>

⁶⁰ Yunus Social Business. (2021). *YSB Impact Survey.* <u>https://burnstoves.nyc3.digitaloceanspaces.com/ysb_impact_survey_summary_da8cf0b23a.pdf</u>

⁶¹ The research team conducted 12 in-depth interviews with customers of BURN. BURN shared a list of customers who fulfilled the following criteria; female customers who have been customers of BURN's cookstoves for at least 3– 6 months and belong to the low income status. The customers for the interview were selected through purposive sampling to ensure diversity in age, occupation, and socio-economic status. An interview guide was used to ensure consistency in the questions asked, although some follow-up questions were added as necessary to explore topics in more detail. The interviews were conducted in Swahili, audio-recorded, and transcribed verbatim for analysis. The data collected from these interviews was analyzed thematically in NVivo to identify key themes and patterns in participants' responses. Given the small sample size and purposive sampling, one of the limitations of our analysis is that it might not be representative of the different socio-demographics of all BURN customers.

⁶² 1 US\$ = 144.71 KES. Retrieved from: <u>Foreign Exchange Rates | CBK</u> (as of 23 August, 2023).

⁶³ Business Daily. (2022). Kenya's average monthly income climbs to 20,123KES. <u>https://www.businessdailyafrica.com/bd/economy/kenyans-average-income-of-sh20-123-hits-six-year-high--</u> <u>4043204#:-:text=The%20average%20monthly%20income%20for,reflect%20the%20growing%20pay%20ineq</u> uality.

⁶⁴ BURN Manufacturing. (2024). *Company Profile: Carbon Credits*. <u>https://www.burnstoves.com/carbon-credits/corporate/</u>

⁶⁵ Clean Cooking Alliance. (2023). *New Report: Clean Cooking Sector Companies See Record Investment and Revenue in 2022*. <u>https://cleancooking.org/news/new-report-clean-cooking-sector-companies-see-record-investment-and-revenue-in-2022/</u>

















COREWOMAN

the-care-economy-knowledge-hub.org